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RESPONSES to COMMENTS on the DRAFT IS-MND 
 
This section includes the comments received during circulation of the Draft Initial Study and 
Mitigated Negative Declaration (IS-MND) prepared for the CSUB Hotel and Conference Center 
Project and responses to those comments. Corrections or additional text discussed in the responses 
to comments are also shown in the text of the Final IS-MND in strikethrough (for deleted text) and 
underline (for added text) format. (Additional minor clarifications and corrections to typographical 
errors not based on responses to comments may also be shown in strikeout/underline format in 
the Final IS-MND. None of these changes introduce significant new information or affect the 
conclusions of the IS-MND.) 
 
The IS-MND was circulated for a 30-day public review period that began on April 1, 2014 and 
concluded on April 30, 2014. The University received 10 comment letters on the Draft IS-MND. 
The commenter and the page number on which each commenter’s letter appears are listed 
below. 
 

Letter No. and Commenter Page No. 

1. Jim Eggert, Bakersfield Community Development Department 2 

2. Michael Toland, Division of Oil, Gas and Geothermal Resources  4 

3. Harold (Bud) Duke, PG, Department of Toxic Substances Control  7 

4. Jeremy Ryan, Kern County Public Health Services Department 13 

5. Mary L. Baker, Kern County Superintendent of Schools 15 

6. Eric Greenwood, Kern County Waste Management Department 17 

7. Chay Thao, San Joaquin Valley Air Pollution Control District 21 

8. Colin Rambo, Tejon Indian Tribe 24 

9. Scott Morgan, State Clearinghouse and Planning Unit 26 

10. T.S. Roberts, California Highway Patrol, Bakersfield Area 29 

 
The comment letters and responses follow. Each comment letter has been numbered 
sequentially and each separate issue raised by the commenter has been assigned a number. The 
responses to each comment identify first the number of the comment letter, and then the 
number assigned to each issue (Response 1.1, for example, indicates that the response is for the 
first issue raised in comment Letter 1).  
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Letter 1 
 
COMMENTER: Jim Eggert, Bakersfield Community Development Department 
 
DATE:   April 29, 2014 
 
Response 1.1 
 
The commenter states that the Initial Study is unclear as to whether police services would be 
provided by the City of Bakersfield Police Department of the Cal State Police Department.  The 
Draft IS-MND stated that police service would be provided by the Bakersfield Police 
Department. Section XIV a.i, ii on page 48 of the Final IS-MND has been clarified to state that 
police protection services would first be provided by the California State University Bakersfield 
Police Department, with back-up provided by the Bakersfield Police Department under an 
existing Memorandum of Understanding. 
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Letter 2 
 
COMMENTER: Michael Toland, Division of Oil, Gas, and Geothermal Resources 
 
DATE:   April 9, 2014 
 
Response 2.1 
 
The commenter states that there are no known producing or abandoned wells within university 
boundaries. The commenter goes on to state that if any unrecorded, abandoned wells should be 
uncovered or damaged during excavation or grading, remedial plugging operations may be 
required, citing Section 3208.1 of the Public Resources Code, which authorizes the State Oil and 
Gas Supervisor to order the reabandonment of a previously abandoned well when construction 
of any structure over or within the proximity of a well could result in a hazard. While the region 
has numerous oil wells, there is no evidence of abandoned wells at the Project site. In the 
absence of any such evidence, no potentially significant impact exists, and the analysis 
contained within the Initial Study remains valid.  However, in order to address this comment, 
the lead agency (CSU) will require the developer to implement the following provision during 
construction by including this provision in the ground lease/development agreement between 
the University and the developer:  

 
In accordance with Section 3208.1 of the Public Resources Code, in the event that any 
unrecorded, abandoned wells are uncovered or damaged during grading for the proposed 
project, the Division of Oil, Gas, and Geothermal Resources shall be contacted to provide 
requirements for and approval to perform remedial operations. 
 

Also, a discussion of this issue has been added to page 35 of the Initial Study to address this 
issue within the Final Initial Study. 
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Letter 3 
 
COMMENTER: Harold (Bud) Duke, PG, Department of Toxic Substances Control 
 
DATE:   April 15, 2014 
 
Response 3.1 
 
The commenter accurately summarizes the Project then states that due to the fact that the 
Project is school site related, a Phase I Environmental Site Assessment and/or a Preliminary 
Endangerment Assessment should be conducted. These studies would determine whether there 
has been or may have been a release or threatened release of a hazardous material, or whether a 
naturally occurring hazardous material is present based on reasonably available information 
about the property and the area in its vicinity. The Project site is a currently vacant portion of 
the CSUB campus. While the Project site is located on the CSUB campus, the development 
would include hotel and conference facilities, not school facilities. Additionally, as noted on 
page 36 of the IS-MND, the Department of Toxic Substances Control’s Envirostor database and 
the California Water Board’s GeoTracker database were checked (January 29, 2014) for known 
hazardous materials contamination at the Project site. There were two closed cases and no open 
cases located within one mile of the proposed Project site. The closed cases are a closed case 
cleanup program site located 0.6 miles northwest of the Project site and a closed case leaking 
underground storage tank (LUST) site located 0.8 miles north of the site. These cases would not 
affect the Project site, and a Phase I is therefore not required. 
 
Response 3.2 
 
The commenter states that structures currently, or previously, existing on the site may result in 
potential environmental concerns due to hazardous substances that could be present in 
construction materials. The commenter recommends that these concerns be investigated and 
possibly mitigated. The Project site is a vacant portion of the CSUB campus. There are no 
structures on the site that would require demolition resulting in the release of hazardous 
materials.  
 
Response 3.3 
 
The commenter states that if the site was previously used for agricultural purposes, pesticides 
and fertilizers commonly used as part of the agricultural operations are likely to be present. The 
commenter recommends that these concerns be investigated. The Project site is currently vacant 
and has been part of the CSUB campus, and thus not used for agricultural purposes, since its 
founding in 1965. Additionally, the Project site is relatively flat and will require very little 
ground disturbance during construction. Also, after construction, use of the Project site for hotel 
and conference facilities would not tend to expose individuals to any constituents of on-site 
soils. Further analysis of such contaminants is therefore not required.  
 
Response 3.4 
 
The commenter states that if a response action is required after completion of the investigations 
that were previously requested by the commenter, then the Draft IS-MND would require an 
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analysis of potential public health and environmental impacts associated with response actions. 
However, as stated in responses 3.1 through 3.3, such hazardous materials contamination is not 
present on the site, and response actions and additional investigations are unnecessary.  
 
Response 3.5 
 
The commenter states that there should be an estimate for the volume of soil expected to be 
removed from the site during construction. However, as stated in the IS-MND, the site is 
relatively flat and therefore would require little if any cut or fill. It is not anticipated that soil 
would need to be removed from the site during grading.  
 
Response 3.6 
 
The commenter states that according to the California Water Board’s GeoTracker database there 
are two closed cases located within three quarters of a mile from the proposed Project site. As 
discussed in Response 3.1 above, a search of the GeoTracker database in January 2014 revealed 
that there were two closed cases and no open cases located within one mile of the proposed 
Project site. The closed cases are a closed case cleanup program site located 0.6 miles northwest 
of the Project site and a closed case leaking underground storage tank (LUST) site located 0.8 
miles north of the site. These cases would not affect the Project site. The discussion under 
Section VIII d on page 36 of the IS-MND has been clarified accordingly. 
 
Response 3.7 
 
The commenter states that multiple sections of the IS-MND need to be revised to address any 
new proposed mitigation and/or removal actions and their associated impacts. As discussed in 
Responses 3.1 to 3.5 above, no new mitigation is required, therefore these sections of the IS-
MND do not need to be revised. 
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Letter 4 
 
COMMENTER: Jeremy Ryan, Kern County Public Health Services Department 
 
DATE:   April 3, 2014 
 
Response 4.1 
 
The commenter requests that conditions of approval be placed on the Project stating that the 
applicant (the developer) shall submit current “will serve” letters from the California Water 
Service Company and the City of Bakersfield showing that they will provide water and sewer 
service; and shall apply for permits from the Environmental Health Department’s Housing 
Program for the hotel, and from the Food Division if food is to be served on site to hotel guests. 
Section 1.3.1 of the California State University Procedure Manual delineates the CSU System’s 
responsibility to comply with various code requirements. It states that it is the 
architect/engineer's responsibility to design the Project in compliance with federal and state 
laws, codes, rules, regulations, ordinances, and standards, including, but not limited to, the 
regulations of state and local health departments. For this reason, CSU will require the 
developer to comply with applicable regulations of the Kern County Public Health Services 
Department, and to submit to CSU “will serve” letters from the California Water Service 
Company and the City of Bakersfield showing that they will provide water and sewer service to 
the Project prior to construction. CSU will include these requirements in the ground 
lease/developer agreement between the developer and the University. 
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Letter 5 
 
COMMENTER: Mary L. Baker, Kern County Superintendent of Schools 
 
DATE:   April 4, 2014 
 
Response 5.1 
 
The commenter states that their office represents the Panama-Buena Vista Union and Kern High 
School Districts. The commenter goes on to state that the Project would be required to pay 
school facilities fees at a rate of $0.51 per square foot. This rate is subject to change every two 
years. This fee is expected to increase to $0.54 on July 1, 2014. The developer would be required 
to pay these fees prior to commencement of construction on the Project site. CSU will include 
this requirement in the ground lease/developer agreement between the developer and the 
University. Such fees do not apply to University or state-owned facilities. 
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Letter 6 
 
COMMENTER: Eric Greenwood, Kern County Waste Management Department 
 
DATE:   April 25, 2014 
 
Response 6.1 
 
The commenter accurately summarizes the proposed Project and states that solid waste 
generated by the Project would likely be disposed of at the Bakersfield Metropolitan (Bena) 
Landfill. The commenter states that the solid waste generation data used in the IS-MND is 
consistent with Kern County Waste Management Department’s (KCWMD) waste generation 
formula. The commenter notes that the IS-MND does not account for solid waste generation 
related to construction of the Project. The Project is estimated to generate approximately 396 
tons of waste during the construction process. This would create a short-term increase of 1.1 
tons per day to the County’s solid waste infrastructure. The short-term increase equates to 
approximately 0.03 percent of current operations at Bena Landfill. The discussion of solid waste 
impacts on page 57 of the IS-MND has been clarified to include this information.  
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Letter 7 
 
COMMENTER: Chay Thao, San Joaquin Valley Air Pollution Control District 
 
DATE:   April 30, 2014 
 
Response 7.1 
 
The commenter concurs with the IS-MND finding that Project-specific criteria pollutant 
emissions would have no significant adverse impact on air quality. The commenter goes on to 
state that the Project would be equal to or exceed 9,000 square feet of educational space, and 
therefore would be subject to District Rule 9510 (Indirect Source Review) (the threshold of 
applicability for educational space under Rule 9510 is 9,000 square feet). While the Project does 
not include any educational space, but is instead commercial in nature, Rule 9510 would still 
apply because the threshold of applicability for commercial space under Rule 9510 is 2,000 
square feet. The commenter goes on to state that applicants subject to Rule 9510 are required to 
submit an Air Impact Assessment (AIA) application to the District no later than applying for 
final discretionary approval, and to pay any applicable off-site mitigation fees before issuance of 
the first building permit. CSU will therefore require the developer to submit  an AIA 
application to the District and pay any applicable off-site mitigation fees before approval of 
final building plans. CSU will include these requirements in the ground lease/developer 
agreement between the developer and the University.  
 
The commenter also notes that the Project would be subject to Regulation VIII (Fugitive PM10 
Prohibitions), Rule 4102 (Nuisance), Rule 4601 (Architectural Coatings), Rule 4641 (Cutback, 
Slow Cure, and Emulsified Asphalt, Paving and Maintenance Operations), and Rule 4002 
(National Emissions Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants). Rule 4002 would only apply if 
existing buildings were to be renovated, which is not the case for this Project, so Rule 4002 
would not apply. As stated on page 15 of the IS-MND, compliance with Regulation VIII was 
incorporated into the air quality modelling completed for the Project. As stated on page 14 of 
the IS-MND, the Project is required under existing regulations to adhere to all applicable 
standards of the SJVAPCD. As stated above, compliance with applicable SJVAPCD 
requirements would be ensured through inclusion of these requirements in the ground 
lease/developer agreement between the developer and the University. Compliance with 
existing, applicable regulations is required under the law and does not require any additional 
mitigation measures beyond those already identified in the IS-MND.  
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Letter 8 
 
COMMENTER: Colin Rambo, Tejon Indian Tribe 
 
DATE:   April 4, 2014 
 
Response 8.1 
 
The commenter states that the Tribe is unaware of any undocumented Native American 
resources of any kind in the Project location and therefore has no conflicts with the Project. The 
commenter also asks what archaeological firms or consultants will be conducting the 
construction monitoring, and whether there are plans to employ Native American monitors. 
This information has not been determined at this time, and this comment does not directly 
question or relate to the adequacy of the environmental analysis.  
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Letter 9 
 
COMMENTER: Scott Morgan, State Clearinghouse and Planning Unit 
 
DATE:   May 1, 2014 
 
Response 9.1 
 
The commenter states that the IS-MND was submitted to selected state agencies for review. The 
commenter attached two comment letters received during the comment period. The first is from 
the Department of California Highway Patrol (for responses see Letter 10), and the second is 
from the Department of Toxic Substances Control (for responses see Letter 3).  
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Letter 10 
 
COMMENTER: T.S. Roberts, Department of California Highway Patrol 
 
DATE:   April 21, 2014 
 
Response 10.1 
 
The commenter states that the California Highway Patrol has determined there will be no 
significant impact on operations in the Bakersfield Area and that there will be no long term 
adverse impact on departmental operations. These comments have been noted for the record.   
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